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A History of Bedford Church School

It seems a long time ago that I wrote this “History of Bedford Church School”.

Since that time, in 1985, our school at St. Thomas has grown and grown.

We have had two very successful – but stressful –Ofsted Inspections.

Our School lost its Aided status and then regained it again.

Three of our Deputy Headteachers have left – two into retirement and one upon promotion into Headship.

We have more extra buildings.

We are on the Internet!

And yet the words I wrote, in 1985, still seem so very real today…

‘In completing this short history I view the future with great optimism and hope. Whilst never forgetting the memory of the people who have gone before us we must now look to serve the children of the future’.

We are still serving those needs – as was recognised in our most recent Ofsted Report…

‘This is a very good school that provides its pupils with a highly effective education in the context of a caring Christian ethos’.

I hope you enjoy reading it as much as I enjoyed writing it fifteen years ago.

Alan Dutton

January 2001

HEADTEACHERS OF BEDFORD CHURCH SCHOOL 1867 – 1984

	BOYS’ AND GIRLS’ SCHOOL
	INFANTS’ SCHOOL

	
	

	1867 Mr. H.H. Douglas.
	1867 – 1911 Miss E. Higson.

	1868 Mr. R. Brown.
	1911 – 1913 Miss L. Hilton.

	1868 Mr. Rhodes.
	1913 – 1958 Mrs. Sharples.

	1869 Mr. J. Taylor.
	1958 – 1962 Mrs. A. Hatton.

	
	

	BOYS’ SCHOOL
	GIRLS’ SCHOOL

	
	

	1870 Mr. W. Hesketh.
	1870 – 1876 Miss E. Jenkinson.

	1870 – 1871 Mr. J. Kent.
	1876 – 1884 Miss M. Inglis.

	1872 Mr. G. Stansfield.
	1884 – 1886 Miss M. Sorton.

	1873 – 1877 Mr. J. Fowler
	1886 – 1887 Mrs. S. Christie.

	1877 – 1878 Mr. A. Scott.
	1887 – 1900 Miss E. Graham.

	1878 Mr. W. Grundy.
	1900 – 1905 Miss A. Singleton.

	1879 – 1883 Mr. A. Wilde.
	1905 – 1908 Miss R. Grundy.

	1883 – 1885 Mr. T. Burrows.
	1908 – 1932 Miss E. Barnes.

	1885 – 1891 Mr. D. Pemberton.
	

	1891 – 1932 Mr. C. Ward.
	


	JUNIOR MIXED SCHOOL

	

	1932 – 1938 Miss E. Barnes.

	1938 – 1962 Miss A. Nicholson.

	

	JUNIOR MIXED AND INFANTS’ SCHOOL

	

	1962 – 1969 Mrs. A. Hatton.

	1969 – 1972 Mr. T. V. Boydell.

	1973 Mrs. B. Rigby (Acting Head).

	1973 – 1982 Mr. R. Iddon.

	1982 Mrs. B. Rigby (Acting Head).

	1983 – 1984 Mr. B. A. Dutton.



On September 1st. 1984 Bedford C.E. and Butts C.E. were formally combined in the new St. Thomas C.E. Primary School. For organisational reasons this name has been used, with the permission of the Governors and the Wigan Education Authority, between January 1st. 1983 and August 31st. 1984.

Introduction

There has been a school at Bedford for 140 years.  Soon it will be no more.  When the new building at Butts is completed, early in 1985, education at Bedford will cease.


During these last 140 years, thousands of children have been educated at Bedford Church School.  Many loyal and dedicated teachers have worked there.  Few schools indeed can have had such a long serving staff as Miss Higson, Mr. Ward, Mrs Sharples, Miss Barnes and Miss Nicholson.  Their joint service alone amounts to over 200 years.


I felt that as the last Headteacher I had a duty, on their behalf, to write this short history of a very old and proud school.  Whilst reading the logbooks I feel that I have discovered friends from the past.  There have been troubled times and good times.  I have tried to include, alongside the history, brief comments upon the society of the period.


Many people have fond memories of the “good old days”.  What comes over very clearly is that life for the people of Bedford in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries was often a struggle against poverty and hardship.


The Log Book entry of August 13th 1886, “Heard at 11.30am of a colliery explosion at Wood End Colliery”, does not relate the suffering which must inevitably have followed the deaths of several Bedford fathers.  Poverty, such as we will thankfully never see again, pervades the pages of the early Log Books.  But there were joys as well.  The simple pleasure of a late afternoon walk, one day in 1907, when education was slowly shrugging off the restraints of the “payments by results” mentality.  Charlie Ward’s youthful enthusiasm for the job ahead in 1891.  The day when a new Master discovered the school had only one pen!

As I write this history, I am filled with optimism for the future.  We now have a new school, Leigh St. Thomas.  I have the honour of being its first Headteacher.  In the future many more generations of Bedford children will come to it.  May they be educated with the same love and care as those that have gone before.

Alan Dutton

1844 – 1867

“Cold cheerless and subject to occasional floods”.  A vivid description of the first school at Bedford.  It opened in 1844 underneath the original Church.  This Crypt school was in use for 23 years before the older children moved into the present Bedford building.  The Infants were to remain with Miss Higson in the Crypt until 1874.  Perhaps it was thought that younger children felt the cold less!

No history of the schools in our parish can really begin without mentioning the special part played by the first Vicar of St. Thomas’, the Reverend Moorhouse James, whose tomb is in the churchyard.  He came to the newly opened Church in 1841 and was licensed as Vicar in October in 1842.


Like many of the clergymen of the time he appears to have taken a keen interest in the establishment of Church Schools.  The movement to open them was particularly strong in Lancashire.  Church schools were supported by the National Society and the 1840’s saw three begin in Leigh.





1841 Leigh Parish School.





1844 Bedford Church School.





1847 Westleigh St. Paul’s.

National schools in the area gained particular support from Dr. Sumner, the Bishop of Chester.  He was a powerful figure in the National Society and was later to become Archbishop of Canterbury.  As Bedford was in the Chester Diocese at this time the Bishop granted Rev. James a faculty in 1843 to open a Day and Sunday school in the Church Crypt.

Few records of this first Bedford School exist apart from Rev. Moorhouse James observations of its unpleasant nature.  William Bellamy was Master of the Boys School in 1853.  Two other Masters were Robert Hurst and James Oakes.  Margaret Burnett was in charge of the Infants’ School from 1853 to 1861.  In 1865 land was purchased to build a School next to the church and the present Bedford School was begun.


Education in the 1860’s was not compulsory and indeed until the advent of National Schools such as Bedford had been largely unattainable for most children.  Many scholars attended school infrequently and seldom stayed beyond the age of eleven.  The evidence given by Rev. James Fraser (later to be Bishop of Manchester) to the Newcastle Commission of 1861 is interesting.


“Even if it were possible I doubt whether it would be desirable, with a view to the interests of the peasant boy, to keep him at school till he was 14 or 15 years of age.  But it is not possible.  We must make up our minds to see the last of him, as far as the day school is concerned, at 10 or 11.  We must frame our system of education upon this hypothesis.  I venture to maintain that it is possible to teach a child soundly and thoroughly, in a way that he shall not forget it, all that is necessary for him to possess in the shape of intellectual attainment, by the time he is 10 years old ………………………..

I trust he has the acquaintance enough with the Holy Scriptures to follow the allusions and the arguments of a plain Saxon sermon, and a sufficient recollection of the truths taught him in his catechism, to know what are the duties required of him towards his Maker and his fellow man.  I have no brighter view of the future or the possibilities of an English elementary education floating before my eyes than this”.

1867 - 1870
It is with the opening of the new school, in 1867, that this history really begins. The first Master of the Bedford National Mixed School for Boys and Girls’ was Mr. H.H. Douglas. He starts the Log Book with the following entry.

August 1st 1867  “The Incumbent visited the School in the morning”. It was to be the first of many such visits by Rev. James. As the early part of this history enfolds it can be seen that his interest in the school was not always very constructive.

On the 14th October the new School had its first visit from a Government Inspector. He found the average attendance was 73. There were 210 passes by the 88 children presented for Examination. Only seven children obtained a pass above Grade 3.

Since 1863 grants to the Schools had been “by results”. The grants were divided into two parts. Four shillings per pupil was paid for those who had attended at least 200 sessions during the year. The remaining eight shillings of grant was based on the Inspector’s Examination. Children were entered for a maximum of three grades or standards and two shillings and eightpence was paid for a pass in each. As there were six grades the fact that, at Bedford, only seven children gained passes above Grade 3 gives some indication of the low levels of achievement.

The system of “payment by results” had been vigorously opposed in Parliament when it was introduced in 1863. By 1867 a report on its working suggested it was popular with School Managers, to whom the grant was paid, but it had greatly affected the standard and morale of the schoolmasters.

In 1861 there had been an average of one Pupil Teacher for every 36 children. By 1866 this had deteriorated to one Pupil Teacher for every 54 children. The Government and the various School Managers had obviously discovered a cheaper way to dispense Education.

What did the Government Inspector test? It was basically a test of mechanical skills as this example of the Grade. 3 level illustrates.

Reading.
A short paragraph from an elementary reading book used in the school.

Writing.
A sentence from the same paragraph slowly read once, and then dictated in single words.

Arithmetic. A sum in any simple rule as far as short division. 


Because the test was a mechanical one it determined what the children were to be taught. Inventiveness and indeed the development of intelligence had sadly little part to play in our early schools.


The Mastership of Mr. Douglas at Bedford was to come to an abrupt end. The Rev. James makes this recording in the Log Book.

21st December 1867 “Mr. Douglas took his departure without fulfilling his engagement to give three months notice. Mr. Douglas resigned the Mastership in consequence of the secretary’s complaining to him of the state in which he found the schoolroom on two or three occasions, which was charged to his inattention”.


It was to be the first of many such departures. In the twelve years that Rev. James was Secretary to the Managers the School had eleven Master!

On January 6th 1868 Mr. Robert Brown, from the Saltley Training Institution, became Master of Bedford School.

January 29th 1868 (Log Book). “Children attended Church in the morning. Punished three boys for truant playing”.

March 12th “Punished Annie Ashley for coming late to school. Taken away by her parents as a consequence”.

On the 17th June the school closed for two weeks for the Midsummer holidays. These appear to have been slightly earlier than the present “Leigh Holiday” fortnight.

August 3rd “Homework done badly throughout the school. Locked up the first class until 7pm”.

August 4th “Complaint made by Mr. Ward that his daughter Harriet had been unduly punished. Also threatened legal proceedings”. 

August 5th “Gala Day in town - children sent home 30 minutes earlier in the afternoon. Dismissed H. Ward owing to threatening note from her father”.

August 14th “Agreed with Mr. James to leave at quarter day owing to circumstances arising from my absence on Sunday 7th”. 

September 7th “Extended afternoon opening to comply with Factory half​time Act”.

September 9th “Resumed original time of opening by order of Messrs. Jones Bros. and Co”.

This last entry gives some indication of the power of the local mill owners at this time. Many of the older children were part-timers at the Mills.

September 26th 1868 “Mr. Brown left the Bedford National School. M.J”.

Two Masters in the first 13 months of its existence. This hardly boded well for a settled school. A new Master started two days later.

28th September 1868 “Mr. Rhodes entered the duties of School Master. M.J.” His stay was not to be a happy one!

October 21st. “School visited by Rev. M. James who complained that the Master was late. The clock was wrong”.

October 23rd “Master confined to bed through serious illness. School taught by Infant Schoolmistress”.

December 8th “Poor attendance. Mr. James found fault with Master being behind time, without even asking a question about it. Notice that such proceeding injures the school when the master is corrected, before his scholars, like a scholar who may have played truant. Master at school at 16 minutes past nine - factory clock. Kept boys in without play until 20 minutes past 12. The school stoves want repairing. The smoke emitted from them makes a stay in the school in the morning almost unbearable”.


Mr. Rhodes appears to have had some difficulty with his timekeeping! The stoves continued to be a problem for many years.

December 24th “Mr. Rhodes this day quitted his post as Master of the school. During his Mastership the school has fallen off in numbers, reason obliged for withdrawal of scholars his misconduct, severity of punishing and frequent inattention to school at proper times. M. James”.


Another Master left! It is perhaps not surprising that the Inspector’s Report of November 1868 was not a happy one. He complained that there were only 5 passes above the 3rd Standard from the 106 children presented for Examination. He deducted one tenth of the grant for failure to provide sufficiently advanced instruction. The total grant paid to the Managers for the year was £33-1-2d.

On January 4th 1869 Mr. James Taylor became Master of the School. 

January 7th 1869 “Very foggy, many late again. Magic Lantern show and tea party in the school tonight”.

March 9th “Arranged about the girls going to sew in the Infants School three times a week”.

April 7th “Punished M.A. Grundy, A. Collier, R. Guest and M.A. Lee for staying away from sewing lessons yesterday and idling away their time in the playground”.

Perhaps the sewing lessons in the cheerless crypt were not very popular! 

July 6th “John Hurst at the point of death. Master called to see him”.

Times were very hard indeed. The figures for Infant deaths make truly frightening reading. In Leeds, in 1846, more than half the children born died by the age of five. Conditions in Leigh could have been little better. Many children attended school very infrequently. One can only begin to guess at the reasons why. Illness, truancy, the financial pressures upon parents to send their children to work, or difficulty in paying the school fees, were all factors which affected the number of children attending school. The first Log Books sadly record that the early death of John Hurst was not an isolated one.

1870 - 1878
January 10th 1870 “School opened after holidays. Girls and Boys separated - Girls under Miss Jenkinson from St. Elphici’s, Warrington”.

This was an important date for the school. From 1870 until 1932 the Boys and Girls were to be two separate schools. Miss Jenkinson was Mistress of the Girls’ School from 1870 until 1876. Unfortunately the first Log Book for the Girls School is missing.

January 27th “Sent J. Horridge for his school pence. Have not seen him since”.

School pence, which in the early days were one penny, rose eventually to four pence per week. They were not abolished in Leigh Schools until 1904. Together with the Government Grant (following the Inspector’s Yearly visit) and the money raised at the School Sermons, they provided the Managers with the money to pay the Master’s salary and for the upkeep of the school.

February 10th “Many late this afternoon - a horse fell close to the school, just before two o’clock”.

Mr. Taylor’s last Log Book entry was on March 25th. The new Master, Mr. N. Hesketh, began work on 28th March. By June 28th he was tendering his resignation! His successor was Mr. J. Kent.

August 22nd 1870 “J. Kent took charge of the school. I found the scholars very rough and disorderly and the school very deficient in books and other materials. Much time was wasted through the latter cause, especially in the writing class, as there was only one pen in school”.

A rather unhappy Mr. Kent. One wonders which lucky child got to use the one pen!

December 8th “Mr. Nuttall complained about the bigger boys ill-using his sow. I spoke to the boys about it”.

March 13th 1871 “Sent Alf Mills back to his old school as half - timers from Mr. Farnworth’s Mill are not allowed to come to this school”. 

July 6th “Mr. Kent left the School this afternoon before the usual time of closing. When the Vicar came to School at 4.lOpm to settle with the Master, he found the scholars dismissed and the Master had left. M. James”

The next Master was Mr. George Stansfield of Peterborough.

March 21st “Had trouble with some boys who threw stones at the door when I was opening school. Threatened to prosecute”. 

September 30th “Received notice from the Vicar that my services would be dispensed with at the end of the present quarter”.

November 11th “Learned that Joshua Jackson had left the Day School on account of the Vicar’s severity in punishing him at the Sunday school”.

One cannot escape the feeling that there was an element of spite in this last entry.

On January 6th 1873 the School re-opened with a new Master, James Fowler. He was the eighth holder of the post in six years. It was to be the beginning of four years of stability for the Boy’s School. During Mr. Fowler’s Master​ship the Inspector’s Annual Reports indicate a steady rise in standards.

Battersby’s School, or the Bedford Old School, had originally been founded by Public Subscription in 1811. It was situated at the corner of Chapel Street and Clarence Street and was the forerunner of Butts CE School. In 1864 the Trustees let the School to Rev. Moorhouse James. By 1874 the building was totally inadequate for the number of children attending. The Old School Log Book records the following.

February 14th 1873 “Could not commence school this morning on account of sulphur and smoke emitted from the stoves. Windows and doors obliged to be open all morning which caused the room to be miserable cold”. Windows presented another problem.

February 20th “A considerable quantity of windows broken during the evening of the 19th”.

Perhaps vandalism is not such a modem problem after all. 

March 31st “The lads came in from the Old School at Butts Bridge”.

March 28th 1874 “The Managers declared the school for Boys closed this day by order of Committee of Council”.


The Girls and Infants Schools remained in the Old School building until 1891 when the new Butts CE School was built.

March 9th 1874 “Mr. Charles Russell Croft, Ex. Pupil Teacher of Tyldesley, and also a Queen’s Scholar of the Second Class (1874) has entered upon his duties as Assistant Master”.

Mr. Croft was the first Assistant Master to be appointed to the school. Trouble soon followed however!

July 13th 1874 “The Vicar having heard reports concerning Mr. Croft (Assistant Master) to the effect that he was fonder of sitting down and crossing his legs than teaching mentioned the same to me. I took Mr. Croft to task about it”.

Mr. Fowler’s regime would appear to have been a rather rigorous one. He was particularly severe upon boys who played truant.

The inspector’s report received on November 13th 1876 was a good one. “The order is excellent. On the whole the hardworking Master deserves high commendation”.

The Master must have been well pleased with it. Sadly however he was to receive quite a shock. On the morning of January 8th, 1877, he opened his copy of the Manchester Courier to find inside an advertisement for his post! His heart must have sank. He writes the following Log entry.

January 8th “I find the Vicar is advertising in the Manchester Courier for a certificated master and as no notice has been given to me of the fact, I take it as a great reflection on myself and consider myself badly and shabbily treated”.

Shabbily treated indeed. Mr. Fowler had been Master for 4 years. During that time standards within the Boys’ School had improved considerably and the number of pupils increased accordingly. To find his post advertised without warning was poor reward for such hard work. Whatever credit Moorhouse James rightly could claim for establishing Church Schools in the Parish there is little doubt that he comes out of this particular episode with no credit whatsoever.

Three days later Mr. Fowler received his notice.

January 11th 1877 “I have this day given Mr. Fowler notice to quit the Mastership of this School at the expiration of three months notice from this date. M. James”.

Further arguments followed and Mr. Fowler was finally given notice of one week to quit. When he presented himself for duty at the school on the morning of February 12th he was refused admission.

A new Master, Mr. Stott, had already begun work.

August 23rd 1877 “School Board Officer visited the school this morning. Wished me to furnish him with the number of scholars on the books and the number of admissions during the past month.”


Compulsory attendance at the schools in Leigh had recently been introduced. This followed the Elementary Act of 1870 in which the Government had estab​lished powers in Local School Boards to frame byelaws for the compulsory attend​ance of all children within their district from five to twelve.

During the 18 months that Mr. Stott was Master the number in the Boys’ School again fell dramatically. The Inspector’s Report of April 1878 makes dismal reading. “A considerable diminution of numbers in the school is accompanied by a very serious falling off in standards”.


Mr. Stott left on the 16th August 1878. The next Master, William Grundy, stayed for only 5 months. The fortunes of the Boys’ School had once again reached rock bottom.
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The first Bedford Church with the School in the background
1879 - 1891
On Monday 6th January 1879 a new Master started at the school. He was Alfred Wilde and under his care the Boys were to have a period of stability. On March 11th he records the death of Reverend Moorhouse James. The new Vicar was Rev. Jackson Smith.

By 1880 the Inspector was able to describe a rapid increase in numbers and a great improvement in standards. On the 17th June Charles Ward began work for Mr. Wilde as a Monitor.

April 6th 1882 “New stage in the course of erection at the west end of the school”.

April 28th 1882 “Smallpox is prevalent in the town and disinfectants have been used in school this week. Gave notice that all half-timers would in future pay 4d”.

August 13th 1882 “Wednesday was the Wedding Day of Mr. Jones Esq. and this school being required for the festivities, we assembled at l.2Opm and dismissed at 3.35pm”.

The wedding of cotton millionaire William Charles Jones to Miss Greenall of Grappenhall was a great occasion for the town. All the Jones workforce were given a banquet in the Assembly Hall and the half-timers were fed in Bedford School.

In December 1883 the Log Book records a fire at Jones Mill. “The numbers this week are small owing to a fire at Messrs. Jones Mill”. The fire in fact completely destroyed the mill, causing £40,000 damage. This must have placed many Bedford parents out of work and caused considerable suffering.

The Jones family continued to have an influence upon education in Bedford. It was through their generosity that the present Butts School was built in 1891.

September 8th 1882 “Bedford Foundry stopped on Tuesday night for the rest of the week because of Preston Guild”. The Foundry was the most important engineering manufacturer in the town. One of its main products was agricultural machinery. Its Standard Mower will always be remembered by the public house of that name facing the Church.


Alfred Wilde continued as Master of the School until October 26th 1883.

The Infants School

At this time the Infants, who had moved from the Crypt into the main building in 1874, were in the charge of Miss Ellen Higson. She was Mistress and later Headmistress of the Infants’ School for a remarkable 44 years. A window in the North Aisle of the Church, showing Christ blessing the children, carries the following inscription, “To the Glory of God and in memory of Ellen Higson for 44 years Infant Mistress of Bedford Church Schools and a faithful Church worker, who entered into rest 18th December 1911”.

The admission book which Miss Higson kept for the years 1879 - 1894 makes very interesting reading in that it records the occupations of the fathers (and in some cases the mothers) of the children. They show a surprisingly wide range of jobs, including Collier, Carter, Boatbuilder, Blacksmith, Warper, Joiner, Moulder, Hawker, Silk Picker, Lamp Cleaner, Weaver and Auction Clerk.

Some are perhaps of particular interest.


Station Master
John Cooke

Colliery Manager
J. Hayes

Chemist
John Wright

Pork Butcher
William Gillet

Farmer
Charles Abbott

Confectioner
James Unsworth

Innkeeper
William Cocker

Rider Out
Marmaduke Lund

Cabinet Maker
Hugh Waterworth

I understand that a “rider out” was employed by a brewery to visit their various public houses to see that everything was in order.

Silk manufacture had been introduced into Leigh in 1827. Weavers from the depressed cotton trade were readily available. Bedford appears to have been one of the centres of what became, for a time, a thriving industry. Several manufacturers had their warehouses in the Folly, which was later re​named Lord Street.

One of the most important firms was Bickham and Pownall who built a new Mill in Duke Street. This was later purchased by the Pennington Mill Company. Mr. John Horrocks, who for many years was Treasurer to the School Managers, was Chairman of the Company.

In 1859 a Huguenot silkweaver called Richard Le Mare opened a silk factory in Brewery Lane. In its heyday John Lunn records that the mill employed 1000 people.

However all did not go well in the silk trade. As the number of manufacturers increased so also did the practice of abatements of wages. At a time when many families lived in a state of near poverty this practice was cruelly oppressive.

The gradual migration of cotton weaving into mills and the development of power loom weaving had created a large pool of available labour. Unscrup​ulous manufacturers took advantage of this to “fine” weavers for reasons which were often totally out of their control.

Eventually a committee of gentlemen of Leigh decided to try to help the weavers. One member of the committee, to his great credit, was the Reverend Moorhouse James. It is sad to relate that the committee met with only limited success. When a fund was set up to help those who had suffered, it was frust​rated by the manufacturers throwing so many people out of work at the same time that its available funds were exhausted.

By the 1890’s few of the original silk manufacturers still continued to trade in Leigh. At its height, however, the silk trade had employed many Bedford folk.

Two other names from Miss Higson’s list are noteworthy. William Cocker was landlord of the Shoulder of Mutton Inn on Chapel Street. It no longer exists but was later replaced, on the same site, by the Eagle and Hawk Hotel. John Cooke was the second Station Master of Bedford-Leigh Railway Station, which had been opened in 1864.

Infant Log Book March 7th 1979 “School year begins. The Vicar came in to say that the school was to go under the Government. Began keeping registers. I, Ellen Higson, continue as Mistress of the Infants’ under the new arrangement”.

December 12th 1879 “One of the scholars (amongst the many who are sick) was buried this week”.

The Girls’ School
The Girls’ School had a much more settled beginning than the Boys’ School. The first Mistress was Miss Jenkinson. She stayed for 6 years before taking up an appointment at St. Augustines, Birmingham, In 1876 Miss M. Inglis became Mistress. She is mentioned several times both in the Boys’ School and Infants’ School Log Books. She was Mistress for 8 years until 1884. The next Mistress, Miss M. Sorton, stayed only two years before leaving to take up the post as Mistress of Leigh C.E. Girls’ School. She was succeeded by Miss S. A. Christie from 1886 to 1887. 

In 1887 Miss E. Graham was appointed Mistress of the School. She was to stay until her death, whilst still Headmistress, in 1900.
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The Reverend Moorhouse James.

First Vicar of the Parish and Secretary to the School Governors.

1842 – 1879.

The Boys’ School
In 1883 Alfred Wilde had left and was succeeded, as Master, by Mr. Thomas Burrows. This was a noteworthy appointment because he had previously been Master of the Old School at Clarence Street. It is the first time a Master of the Old School had gained the senior appointment as Master at Bedford. Mr. Burrows stayed until September 22nd, 1885.

His successor was Mr. D. Pemberton, who had also been Master of Bedford Old School. Doctor Pemberton appears to have been a most interesting character. He had worked in several Leigh Schools including Pennington Church School. His parents may have hoped their son would follow a medical career since Doctor was his Christian name. Doctor Pemberton was to be Master at Bedford until his early death in 1891. During this time the Inspector’s Reports were con​sistently good.

November 20th 1885 “Mr. Coe (School Board Officer) called on Monday for a list of irregulars. Work going on quite satisfactorily. Mr. Lawton visited”.

Mr. Lawton was at this time a curate in the Parish and was to become Vicar in 1886.

February 12th 1886 “Charles Ward came back on Monday but was absent again today by Master’s permission to go to Manchester to get advice about his eyes”.


Charles Ward was now a Pupil Teacher in the school.

August 13th 1886 “Heard at ll.3Oam of a colliery explosion at Wood End Colliery. Several children have parents in the mine”.

The explosion, on August 13th 1886, was caused by fire damp. Thirty-eight men, several of them Bedford parents, lost their lives. There is a memorial to the dead in Leigh Cemetery. Once again the cruel hand of fate had dealt a dreadful blow to many Bedford families.

March 4th 1887 “Harry Sims came on Monday afternoon. He is to be presented as a candidate for examination”.

August 11th 1890 “Master left school on Thursday afternoon sick. Away all day Friday”.


During 1879 and 1890 ill health had become a constant worry for Doctor Pemberton. His log book entries, however, remained optimistic and he seems to have genuinely enjoyed his chosen profession


The events surrounding Mr. Pemberton’s death were very sad. On July 13th 1891 he failed to report for duty and this unfortunately coincided with the absence from the Parish of Rev. Lawton.


The curate made the following entries in the Log Book.

July 13th 1891 “The master absented himself without leave. Rev. Crosse stayed in school and taught the 1st class”.

July 14th “Pemberton was again away without leave. The Treasurer and Rev. Crosse decided not to allow him to resume his duties until the Vicar’s return and a meeting of the Managers held to consider the matter”. 

July 20th “The Rev. Crosse opened the school and spoke to the boys concerning the death of Mr. Doctor Pemberton, which took place on Saturday night, at 8.4Opm”.

One can but think that had Rev. Lawton been in the Parish the whole sad matter might have been handled more sympathetically. When he died, Doctor Pemberton was aged 31.

1891 - 1932
August 16th 1891 “Mr. Charles Ward, Certified Master, Chester Training College, took charge of the School’ ‘Charlie’ Ward had begun working in the School in 1880 as a Monitor. After receiving instruction as a Pupil Teacher he left the School in January 1888 to attend Chester Training College as a student. He was to be Master of the Boys’ School for the next 41 years. Mr. Ward soon got down to the business of running his school in the manner in which he intended.

August 18th 1891 “Have found children in a backward state, no paper work having as yet been done in the school this year. Intend discarding slates as soon as possible”.

August 19th “Punished nine boys for insulting Miss E. Graham (Assistant) last night. All of them afterwards begged Miss G’s pardon”. 

January 22nd 1892 “On Wednesday afternoon memorial cards for the late Prince Albert Victor were distributed to the children, after a short address, by the master, on the event”.

January.2Oth 1893 “Harry Sims leaves school today. On Thursday he will proceed to the Training College, Battersea”.

Mr. Sims returned to the School, in January 1895, as a Certificated Teacher. In 1898 he became Head of the newly opened Centre for training pupil teachers in the Leigh Technical School. The centre stayed open for only 10 years since the work it was doing was eventually taken over by the Grammar School and Secondary School. Bedford had a further connection with the Pupil Teacher’s centre as Miss Barnes also worked there, between 1902 and 1908. In 1908, when the centre closed, Harry Sims B.A. became first Headmaster of the new Windermere Road Boys’ Council School.

September 8th 1893 ”Free dinners were given to a number of miner’s children, every day at 12.0 noon in the schoolroom”.

The coal strike lasted for six months and must have resulted in a great deal of hardship. Free dinners continued to be served until the end of the strike in November.

May 25th 1894 “Holiday on Monday to commemorate the visit of Her Majesty the Queen to Manchester in order to open the Ship Canal”. 

May 21st 1897 “On Tuesday the Rev. A. Wilde, a former Master of this school, with his wife and family, paid us a visit”.

February 18th 1998 “The Vicar brought Circular 413 on ‘Stone-throwing at Trains and Telegraph Wires’. Spoke to school of the matter”.

Girls’ School
In 1900 Miss Singleton became Headmistress of the Girls’ School.


May 25th 1900 “A holiday was given on Friday, on account of the relief of Mafeking”.

July 24th  ”Evelyn Maud Barnes commenced duties as a Certified Assistant”.

Miss Barnes was later to become a much loved Headmistress of the school.

January 17th 1901 “The Mayor of Leigh gave a treat to scholars attending the Elementary Schools in the town”.

Leigh had received its Charter in 1899. The Mayor giving this “treat” was George Shaw, the second Mayor of the Borough.

February 14th 1902 “Maud Barnes has been appointed Assistant at the Leigh Pupil Teachers’ Centre”.

On April 18th, 1902, Miss Singleton gave notice that she had been appointed Headmistress of Standish Lower Ground School in Wigan. However on the 30th May she records that she is withdrawing her resignation and staying at the school.

When Miss Singleton finally left, in 1905, the new Headmistress was Ruth Kate Grundy. By 1908 she had made some noticeable changes to the Curriculum as these Log Book extracts demonstrate.

February 12th 1908 “On Thursday afternoon Standard II went for a walk at 3.3Opm, to observe a ploughed field, stream, state of trees etc. Some children discovered a water rat and watched it carefully for some time.

February 17th - 21st “On Tuesday and Wednesday Standards IV, V, VI, and VII took their walk. They enjoyed it immensely and some girls, whose voices are rarely heard in class, summoned courage to ask questions and comment on various objects and scenes. A canal boat loaded with wood pulp, from Norway, drew forth an interesting conversation”.

In 1908 Miss Grundy left to become first Headmistress of the new Windermere Road Girls’ Council School. Some people may also still remember her as the first Headmistress of Manchester Road Girls’ Secondary School when that opened in 1932.


It is perhaps of interest to note that Bedford and Butts Schools have together provided the first Headteachers of both the Windermere Road Boys’ and Girls’ Schools, in 1908, and similarly of the Manchester Road Schools, in 1932.

1908
Windermere Road Boys’ Council School 




Headmaster Mr. Harry Sims (formerly of Bedford Church School)

Windermere Road Girls’ Council School

Headmistress Miss Ruth Kate Grundy (Bedford Church School) 


1932 
Manchester Road Secondary Boys’ School

Headmaster Mr. W. Shepherd (Butts CE School)



Manchester Road Secondary Girls’ School

Headmistress Miss R. K. Grundy (formerly of Bedford Church School).

June 26th 1908 “I relinquish my post as Headmistress of the Girls’ School. Ruth Kate Grundy”


The new Headmistress of the Girls’ School was Maud Barnes. She was to remain in that office for the next 30 years. Many Bedford people remember “Miss Barnes” with tremendous love and affection.

Miss Barnes continued the broader Curriculum started by Miss Grundy.

July 17th 1909 “On Thursday ten of the older girls visited the Manchester Art Gallery. I accompanied them”.


With John Thomas Lawton as Vicar of the Parish, Charlie Ward in the Boys’ School, Mrs. Sharples, from 1913, in the Infants’ School and Miss Barnes in the Girls’ School, the future of Bedford Church and its children would appear to have been in very safe and loving hands indeed.

Infants’ School
In June 1910 Miss Higson made her last Log Book entry. She died on the 18th December 1911, having served the parish loyally for 44 years.

The new Headmistress was Miss L. Hilton, an Assistant teacher in the school, who had received her Pupil Teacher training in the Girls’ School. She left in 1913. On the 1st August, 1913 Miss M. E. Darwell became Headmistress.

She began the difficult task of revising the entire Infant Curriculum in line with an Inspector’s Report of May 1913. This had been critical of the methods employed within the school. During the next nine years the work progressed satisfactorily and the next full H.M.I. Report, in 1922, was full of praise for the modern methods employed.

December 14th 1922 “A Parents Day was held in the school. About 80 parents came and saw the children at work in the morning.” 

April 26th 1923 “Whole day holiday on the occasion of the Wedding of the Duke of York and Lady Elizabeth Bowes Lyon”.


By 1926 Miss Darwell had herself married and become Mrs. Sharples.
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The Rev. John Thomas Lawton M.A.

Vicar of Bedford 1886 – 1930

Girls’ School

Miss Barnes had been the Headmistress since 1908.

May 25th 1914 “During the Baths season the children in the main room play 3.15 to 3.3Opm when those who wish too, go to the Baths, where they have definite instruction”.

It is interesting to note that Swimming lessons were already part of the Curriculum 70 years ago.

February 3rd 1915 “On Wednesday morning only 53 presented themselves at 9.0 o’clock. The remainder stayed to see a body of German prisoners and arrived at 9.35am”.

November 8th 1915 “Miss Eckersley is absent all week at the Recruiting Office”.

June 13th 1916 “At ll.2Oam the children were taken into Church for a special service in memory of Lord Kitchener”.

January 7th 1918 “The attendance has been extremely poor throughout the week owing to the difficulty of obtaining food supplies”.

January 21st 1918 “It was decided to close all Schools in the Borough in order to free the teachers to help the Food Control Committee”.

Life during the Great War was obviously difficult but the Inspector’s Reports were consistently full of praise for the high standards of education being offered to the children. The Curriculum was now broad indeed with Cookery, Nature Study and French being taught to the Upper Classes.

July 31st 1922 “Miss Amelia Nicholson began work as a trained Certified Teacher”.


Miss Nicholson was at the start of a career in the school which was to last for the next 40 years.


September 15th 1924 “Miss Lillian Sankey (Student Teacher) began work”.

Miss Sankey, later to marry Mr. Howard Davies, returned from College in September 1927 and gained a permanent position in the school in April 1928.


The school was now making use of the Open-Air School at Prestatyn in the Summer months. An Inspectors Report, in September 1926, was glowing in its praise of the school. “This is a well conducted school. The efforts of the Headmistress are ably supported by the staff. The tone is excellent. It is evident that the broad view is taken of the function of the school and that the training is made to play a very real part in the lives of the children”.

Members of Staff November 1930
Evelyn Barnes 

Headmistress

Amelia Nicholson

Eva Chadwick

Mary E. Hurst

Lillian Sankey

Elizabeth Boffey

February 2nd 1931 “Those children who desire it and are able to pay ld are to be supplied with 1/3 pint of milk each morning”.

September 21st 1932 “Miss Chadwick and I attended the opening ceremony at the Manchester Road Senior School”.

On September 29th 1932 a large number of the older boys and girls left to continue their education in the newly completed Manchester Road Secondary School.

Mr. Charles Ward, who had been Headteacher of the Boys’ School since 1891, retired. The boys and girls were to be taught together in the Bedford Church Junior Mixed School.

Miss Barnes was appointed Headmistress of the school. Apart from Amy Olive, the staff of the new school were all from the old Girls’ School.

After 41 years Charlie Ward had retired. His place within the history of the school is unique. He had been a scholar, a monitor and a pupil teacher before leaving to be trained at a Teacher Training College. When he returned, as Headmaster, the boys were still using slates. The task of broadening the Curriculum and bringing the school into the twentieth century must have been considerable. His was a lifetime spent in the service of the community of Bedford. He will long be remembered as Charlie Ward, Headmaster of Bedford Church Boys’ School.
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A photograph to bring back memories.

An early Bedford Church School classroom.
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A rare photograph of Miss Barnes (wearing hat)

It has been loaned by Mrs Lilian Davies, who is on the extreme left.

Bedford Church Junior School

The number on roll of the new school was 246. There were six classes. The problems involved in integrating the children of two separate schools caused Miss Barnes a great deal of thought. Initially she decided to retain a class of girls and a class of boys in her new organisation. Standards how​ever remained very high.

April 7th 1933 “The Lancashire County Council notified the Education Committee that seven children from this school had been successful in earning scholarships”.

In past years when parents had been unable to provide a Grammar School Education for their child Miss Barnes had privately, from her own salary, helped to pay the fees. I have heard many stories about her love and quiet generosity for the children in her care.

May 12th 1933 “Miss Sankey was transferred for the Summer months to Prestatyn Open Air School where she will take charge”.

The schools close links with this Welsh Summer School continued for many years.

In January 1937 an influenza epidemic caused the school to be closed by the Medical Officer of Health for a period of 4 days.

May 12th 1937 “We met on Coronation Day at 3.l5pm. Tea was served at four o’clock. We had three days holiday in honour of the event and the children received a medal and a cup”.

I wonder if any of these momentos of 47 years ago are still treasured by former scholars of Bedford Church School?

July 26th 1937 “Mr. F. Belch began work as a supply teacher”.

This is of personal interest to me. Mr. Frank Belch was later to be my teacher at Bedford Methodist School.

January 13th 1938 “Miss Barnes absent - illness”.

February 26th “Death of Miss Barnes - Headmistress”.

A West Window, in Bedford Church, showing Saint Jerome and Saint Gregory, is in memory of Evelyn Maud Barnes, Headmistress of Bedford Church School in this parish, and a faithful worker, who entered into rest February 26th 1938.

“Blessed are the pure in heart”

“Miss Barnes of Bedford Church School” is still remembered with tremendous love and affection by many Bedford people.

On March 8th, 1938, Miss Amelia Nicholson was appointed Headmistress. She had worked at the school since 1922 and had been pupil number 2222 in the admission register of 1908. She had earned a scholarship from Bedford to go to Leigh Grammar School in 1914. Like Charles Ward she was a pupil at the school before becoming a distinguished Headteacher of it.

Miss Nicholson was to lead the Junior Mixed Department through the difficult, dark years of the second World War.

September 4th 1939 “Owing to the declaration of war by Great Britain with Germany on September 3rd and in accordance with instructions given by the B.B.C. the school is closed until further notice”.

October 2nd “The school re-opened at 9.0am. Morning Session 9 - l1.3Oam. An air raid shelter is being erected in the boys’ yard”.

January 29th 1940 “Owing to the very heavy fall of snow during the week​end the attendance is very poor. School was closed in the afternoon. I was informed by the director that owing to the weather conditions all the elementary schools in the borough will be closed until 5th February”.

The severity of the winter, of 1940, is still remembered by many Leigh people.

September 17th 1940 “Air raid siren’s were sounded in Leigh for the first time in day time. Children went into the air raid shelter until the all clear sounded”.

October 28th “Schools closed in order that teachers could take census of accommodation available in Leigh for the housing of possible evacuees”. 

April 20th 1942 “Communal dinners for children in the Bedford area commenced today. Seventeen children from this department had dinner at St. Joseph’s Hall at a charge of 6d per week”.

October 5th 1942 “Instructions received from the director that there must be no central heating in the school until November 1st by order of the Minister of Fuel and power”.


September 18th 1944 “There are now eleven children from blitzed areas of London in attendance at this school”.

May 8th and 9th 1945 “Two days holiday to celebrate the cessation of hostilities in Europe - V.E.Day “.

Infants’ School
Work under Mrs. Sharples continued most successfully.

April 1931 An H.M.I. report was critical of the inadequate ventilation in the three Infant classrooms and the poor cloakroom facilities. The report was, however, full of praise for the work being done in the school. It particularly noted the high standards achieved in the teaching of reading.

March 6th 1935 “Whole Day Holiday. A party was held in the school for which the town council granted 6d per head. A concert was held after tea. Infant and Mixed Department children gave items, and these were followed by a play “Cinderella” produced by Miss Barnes. The party was to celebrate the silver jubilee of their majesties, the King and Queen”.

August 28th 1935 H.M.I. Report. “The teaching conditions in the building have improved considerably”.

February 1st 1936 “Mrs. Boardman absent but came to school about 3.0pm. She had attended the X-Ray department at Leigh Infirmary at 9.0am but was not free until 2.30pm”.

It would appear that “waiting” at Leigh Infirmary is quite a tradition.

May 20th 1938 “Mrs. Porter absent all day to keep an appointment to be presented, along with her husband, to their Majesties King George and Queen Elizabeth at Bury”.

The war years saw many visits to the air raid shelters. In 1943 Mrs. Sharples had an accident.

October 20th 1943 “Mrs. Sharples absent through an accident. Fell in the blackout over some pipes, when on the way to a music class”. 

January 20th 1944 “Commenced distribution of cod liver oil and orange juice to children under five”.

September 29th 1949 “Jubilee Celebrations (Leigh fifty years a borough). A tea party and concert held in the school”.

April 15th 1953 H.M.I. Report. “The Headmistress of this department has devoted herself to its welfare with great ability and zeal for 40 years. She is to retire this year, and will leave to her successor a well established tradition of hard work, kindliness and courtesy. She has every reason to be proud of her work here”.

On the 26th June 1953 Mrs. Sharples retired, as Headmistress, after a remarkable 40 years in the post. During most of these years she had been ably assisted by Mrs. Porter and Mrs. Boardman. One had joined the school in 1916 and the other in 1918. The joint service of these faithful ladies was an incredible 113 years. They will long be remembered by the many people they taught at Bedford Church Infants’ School.

Junior Mixed Department
Miss Nicholson records that, from the 1st October 1945, Leigh, Atherton and Tyldesley became Division 23 of the Lancashire Education Authority.

June 7th 1946 “Victory Celebrations. The children of both departments (250) were taken to Frodsham in motor coaches. They were accompanied by 7 teachers, Mrs. Willett and Mrs. Kay”.

November 10th 1947 “Mrs. Evans and Mrs. Jackson, students from Risley Emergency Training College, will spend two weeks in this school”.

The Government had established an emergency programme to train teachers after the war. The College at Risley was later re-named Padgate Training College.

October 3rd 1949 “Mr. Boydell has been appointed temporary assistant teacher”.

His appointment was later to be made permanent.

March 28th 1950 “ H.R.H. Princess Margaret visited Leigh in the afternoon.

The children were taken to Battersby Street at 2.45pm”.

I remember quite vividly, as a six year old, at Bedford Methodist School, standing on the pavement in Battersby Street waving a flag on this exciting royal day.

January 22nd 1951 “The new Vicar visited school for the first time since his induction”.

The new Vicar was the Reverend John Low, a great supporter of Church Schools in this parish.

April 16th 1951 “Left school at 3.l5pm to attend Headteachers Meeting called to discuss plans for the Festival of Britain”.

November 8th 1951 “Bedford Church Schools have been granted aided status”. 

June 1st 1953 “Coronation Party.l90 children, the staff (6) and the Vicar and Mrs. Low had tea in the stageroom. Before leaving each child was presented with a coronation souvenir - a decorated metal box of chocolates”.

May 19th 1954 “Results of the Grammar School Entrance Examination.

Fifteen children (11 girls and 4 boys) have passed. Three children were placed on the border line”.

December 10th 1954 “Caretaker - E. Rhodes - absent due to illness”.

Many people will have fond memories of the kindness shown to them by Eddie Rhodes.

April 28th 1960 “Telephone has been installed during holidays”.

The telephone is so much a part of the school today that it is difficult (but perhaps rather peaceful) to imagine life without it.

On the 31st August 1962 Miss Nicholson retired, after 40 years service, at the school. Like Charlie Ward before her she had been both a pupil and Headteacher of the school. She had seen Bedford through the difficult years of the second World War and the period that followed.

At a Christmas Party one year Tom Boydell was particularly impressed to find that she was going to “do a game”. “Line the children up in two teams Mr. Boydell please”. Tom quickly did as he was told. Imagine his surprise (not to mention that of the children) when the game turned out to be a tables test!”

I remember Miss Nicholson well during her long and happy years of retire​ment. Reading through her Log Book has been a joy. From it emerges an extremely professional, totally loyal and utterly dedicated Headteacher. She was to everyone, “Miss Nicholson of Bedford Church School”.

Infants’ School
On the 5th August 1953 Mrs. Alice Hatton had been appointed Headmistress of the Infants’ School. The regular yearly reports of the Diocesan Inspectors were consistent in their praise of the work being done by the Infant staff. 1962 saw an important change in the history of the school. With the retirement of Miss Nicholson the Managers decided to amalgamate the Infants’ School and the Junior Mixed School. Mrs. Hatton was appointed Headteacher of the new school.

Bedford Church Junior Mixed and Infants School
For the first time in its 118 years history the whole school was under the control of one Headteacher. There were 258 children on the roll. Mr. T. V. Boydell was appointed to the post of Deputy Headteacher.

January 7th 1963 “Mrs. Brenda Rigby began duties as a temporary teacher in the Reception class”.

September 30th 1963 “Mrs. Hatton and Miss Moores attended the funeral of a pupil killed in a road accident”.

April 13th 1964 H.M.I. Report. The report was extremely critical of the physical conditions within the school. “The provision of a new building is very urgent”.

“The outdoor, outmoded offices, with soiled walls and string for chains, the unroofed urinal, with crumbling brickwork, patched concrete rendering and with no automatic flushing, are intolerable by present day standards”. The report was however full of praise for the efforts of the teachers. “The devoted work of the Headmistress and her staff are deserving of far better teaching conditions”.

April 29th 1965 “School re-opened. Thirty three children have gone to Higher Folds C.P. School”.

The opening of the new County School, on Higher Folds, had a considerable effect upon the numbers on roll at both Bedford and Butts.

June 13th 1965 “Rehearsal in church with all the children concerned in the production of ‘Noyes Fludde’ for the Church Centenary Celebration”.

This was a great occasion for the Church. It involved many members of the congregation, the children of Butts and Bedford Schools and several principal singers from outside the parish.

On the 27th June 1969 Mrs. Hatton retired after 11 years as Headteacher. She had been given the difficult task of combining the two departments in 1962 and the H.M.I. report of 1964 was full of praise for the way in which this had been achieved. In 1982 her daughter-in-law, Mrs. Gail Hatton, was appointed to the re-organised St. Thomas’ School as Head of the Junior Department and will be one of the last teachers to work in the Bedford building.

When the school re-opened, after the Summer holidays, the new Headteacher was Mr.T.V. Boydell. Tom had begun working as a temporary teacher in the school in 1949 and, following the amalgamation of the two departments, had been Mrs. Hatton’s Deputy.

In the 1950’s Tom was an enthusiastic member of the great Tyldesley Rugby Union team of those years. Many people who knew him then might be surprised to learn that Tom was equally skilled with an artist’s paint brush.

In the Autumn of 1969 the school had 208 children on roll. The new Deputy Headteacher was Mrs. B. Rigby.

February 3rd 1970 “At ll.50am. one of the school’s oil fired boilers burst into flames. The children were evacuated and the fire brigade were called. The fire was soon put out but extensive damage was caused particularly to the electrical apparatus”. T.V.B.

With the aid of temporary heaters the school remained open. 

April 24th 1970 “Mr. Rhodes and myself attended the funeral of J. Postlewaite. The deceased was a former caretaker at this school”. 

January 25th 1972 “A visit from Mr. Benfield H.M.I. who had a brief look round the schoo1 and the probable building site”.

By this time many people in the parish hoped that the building of a new Bedford School was imminent. These hopes were further raised when the Education Authority purchased land around the school.

February 17th 1972 “A large section of boundary wall along the boys’ walk fell during the demolition work in Bedford Square”.

At the end of 1972 ill health forced Mr. Boydell to offer his resignation to the School Managers and this was reluctantly accepted. Mrs. Rigby was appointed Acting Headteacher. Tom had worked at the school for 23 years. Early in 1973 he was appointed to the staff of Butts C.E. School.

I shall always be grateful to Tom Boydell for the tremendous kindness he showed to a young and very inexperienced Assistant Teacher. One of his great qualities was his sense of humour. I remember a Rugby League match between Tom’s Bedford team and my Butts team. The Butts boys were well in front at half time and Tom was struggling to find some explanation for this. “I think our boys must be too intelligent”, he grinned.


Many people will remember Tom Boydell with tremendous respect and affection. His death robbed the profession of a talented, caring and loyal teacher and Headteacher.

On the 30th April 1973 Mr. Roy Iddon took up his appointment as the new Headteacher of the school.

December 10th 1973 “The Infants gave their Nativity Play to the residents of Lyndhurst”.

In February 1976 a flu epidemic caused many absences at the school. Mr. Iddon was overjoyed, in June 1977, when the school team won the Leigh Schools’ Cricket Cup at the Beech Walk Ground.

September 4th 1977 “Many parents, children, former pupils and staff attended a very moving Eucharist in the church at 6.3Opm. It was the Vicar’s last official service before his retirement”.


John Low retired with one of his ambitions unfulfilled. He had hoped that a new Bedford School would be built next to the parish church. That he did not, was through no lack of effort on his part. The Council had already decided upon a policy of demolition of houses in the area. This policy was to lead to a drastic reduction in the number of children in the school during the next 5 years.

No Vicar could have served Bedford, or its Church schools, with greater loyalty. My own personal debt to Mr. Low is enormous. He was responsible for my education in the Church throughout my childhood and youth and for my first appointment at Butts School in 1964.

March 9th 1979 “Mr. Rhodes was presented with gifts to mark his retire​ment as caretaker after 30 years at the school”.

In June 1982 Mr. Iddon resigned to take up an appointment as Headteacher of St. Andrews C.E. School in Blackburn, He was later ordained as a curate, thus becoming the second former Headteacher of Bedford Church School to do so.

Mrs. Brenda Rigby was once again appointed Acting Headteacher until the 31st December 1982.

In January 1982 I was appointed Headteacher of Butts C.E. Primary School, following the retirement of Mr. Cyril Ward. The wheel had gone full circle as I had begun my teaching career there in 1964, my first Headteacher being Mr. Howard Davies. In 1971 I had left Butts to become Deputy Headteacher at Lowton St. Mary’s. A similar post followed at Tyldesley Garrett Hall County Primary School before I was appointed Headteacher of Golborne Parochial School.

The amalgamation of Bedford and Butts Schools was considered by the School Governors early in 1982. A new Infant building at Butts was a hope but not a certainty and the amount of money for modernisation and new building work was frightening. It was a tremendous act of faith in the future by the Governors, backed by the Parochial Church Council, that made what has now happened possible. I would like to record my thanks to the School Governors for their wonderful support. In particular I would like to thank Father Malcolm Ross, who I know had several ‘sleepless nights’ worrying about where our l5% share of the money would come from. I shall always be grateful to Mrs. Marjorie Haydock, whose undying support for our Church School has been so very important.

1983 - 1985 Two fairly traumatic years for everyone. So much has happened in that time. Two Primary Schools have been combined. The Butts building has been totally modernised. For twelve months staff and children shared the building with all the occupational hazards and dust of workmen knocking down and rebuilding walls around them. Children have been transferred between buildings. Staff have retired and new staff have been appointed. In the first year we lived with the constant worry that money for the new building might not be available. Would we then have to live forever on two sites half a mile apart?

My gratitude to the staff throughout this whole period knows no bounds. They have been tolerant, resourceful, hardworking, kind and totally loyal. Out of our common tribulations has come a sense of ‘togetherness’ that should happily serve us well in the good times ahead. I am also incredibly grateful to the parents of the school. They have accepted so much without question. For many it cannot have been easy to have a child in the Butts building and a child in the Bedford building. I hope that they too view the future with great optimism.

Early in 1985 the new Infants building and School Hall will be completed. Leaving Bedford School for the last time will be fairly emotional. Now we must look ahead to our future. We have a brand new school with the most modern facilities possible. In completing this short history I view that future with great optimism and hope. Whilst never forgetting the memory of the people who have gone before us we must now look to serve the children of the future.

Alan  Dutton

Postscript
Events at Bedford finally forced us to leave the old building before the new school at Butts was totally complete. On Sunday afternoon, the 2nd June 1985, the police reported that part of a wall of the school had collapsed. Our Architect advised that we should leave as soon as possible. We finally left after lunch on Friday afternoon, the 7th June. Education at Bedford had totally ceased. As I write these words we await the demolition of the building. That will be a sad day for many Bedford people. However with a mammoth effort by both builders and staff the new building at Butts is now completely open. On Tuesday evening 11th June we were able to welcome many hundreds of parents to view the new St. Thomas C.E. School.
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The new St. Thomas C.E. Primary School.

